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Honiton Town Council
Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Town Council offices, 
New Street, Honiton on Monday the thirteenth of June 2011

Members Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward
Cllr V C Whitlock* (Chair)


Cllr Miss V Ash *

Cllr N J Cornwell *



Cllr R E Coombs *

Cllr D Foster *




Cllr J P Corke *

Cllr Mrs S Groves *



Cllr R A Farnham *

Cllr P Halse *  **



Cllr Mrs E Tirard*
Cllr Mrs S Pavey *




Cllr J B Taylor *
Cllr Mrs C Young*

* Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Miss S Randall Johnson

Devon County Council

Cllr P Twiss



East Devon District Council

Apologies

Cllr P Diviani



Devon County Council

Cllr J O’Leary



East Devon District Council

The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Rev Peter Robinson. 
11/95
Apologies for absence

Cllr Allen (A/L); Cllr Howard (A/L)

11/96
Declarations of Interest in items on the agenda

Cllr Ash – Co-optees; Community Complex
Cllr Coombs – Co-optees
Cllr Corke – Co-optees

Cllr Pavey – Co-optees

Cllr Tirard – Co-optees

Cllr Whitlock – Co-optees

11/97
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 23 May 2011

A copy having been circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that the minutes be approved as a correct record and be signed.
11/98
To agree co-options to the Council
Background details having been circulated, presentations were made to the Council by five candidates for co-option. Following a vote, IT WAS RESOLVED that the following be co-opted on to the Council : Mr L Bayliss, Mrs M Harman, Mr J Zarczynski. The Mayor thanked all candidates for their interest in the Council and asked the successful candidates to contact the Clerk to complete the formalities.
The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

11/99
Police Report

PCSO England that in the period 11 April to 9 May there had been 28 recordable offences compared with 50 in the previous year and in the period 10 May to 13 June there had been 59 total recordable crimes compared with 70 in the previous year. PCSO England advised that the way crimes were reported had changed and now included non-crimes; for this reason the figures may look higher in the future. PCSO England would ask a senior officer to attend the next Town Council meeting to explain the new procedures.
PCSO England reported that overall there had been a decrease of 12.9% in rural and town crime over the past year. 

The Council expressed its thanks to PCSO England and the opportunity afforded by his presence to be able to ask questions that concerned Members. 

11/100
District & County Councillors
Cllr Randall Johnson reported that the new Cabinet had met and had reviewed the outturn report for capital and revenue for the previous year. It was noted that just under £30m had been moved into debt reduction and £98K into working balances. In answer to a question, Cllr Randall Johnson advised she would ascertain the level of total debt and report back. In response to a further question Cllr Randall Johnson agreed that the debt reduction was due partly to savings and partly to expenditure not undertaken; she advised that the County’s budget from central government had reduced by 12%.

Cllr Randall Johnson also reported that the structure of the Scrutiny Committee had now changed covering four areas : Place, People, Corporate Services, Heath & Wellbeing; she had been appointed Vice Chair of People Scrutiny which initially was discussing caring and carers for young people but would also be looking at carers for adults. 

Cllr Randall Johnson also confirmed that a priority for the County Council was to ensure that footpaths and roads remained safe. 

Cllr Randall Johnson left the meeting

Cllr Twiss reported that there had been major changes at EDDC following the election, particularly systems change with portfolio holders responsible for business units. He acknowledged that in the past the District Council had been accused of being too inward focused and was now concentrating on being more outward looking.

Cllr Twiss advised that much work was being done on the LDF with Cllr Allen chairing the panel. It was recognised that town councils needed to be more involved in the six meetings being set up over the next six weeks before a period of consultation in September/October. 

In response to a question, Cllr Twiss advised that it was intended to have three enforcement officers – Western, Central, Eastern – but that there was currently one vacancy and one officer off sick. It was hoped to catch up with the backlog shortly.

Cllr Halse reported that there was a genuine change at EDDC and the District Council was looking to move forward with local communities. It was recognised that the Town Council had a vision for the future and that the District Council needed to be supportive. He also welcomed the news that planning was to become less prescriptive and more local. 
In response to a question, Cllr Halse confirmed that the new Cabinet was comprised of one political party only; this was mainly because the Leader felt he needed a team to deliver the vision. He added that members from other parties had however been moved to the central table.

11/101
Public Question Time

The Clerk reported that three questions had been received.

Mr Sherman : Having attended a council meeting prior to the recent election I recall a councillor calling for a geological survey to be carried out on the new site for the community centre. Has this survey been carried out and if not when is it likely to happen; when it does will the results be made public.

The Mayor confirmed that the survey was due to be carried out during the current week and that the results would be made public. It was also noted that the results of the survey would form part of any planning application to East Devon District Council.

Mrs McBrearty : Charity Commission Report dated 10 June 2011 (for HCCA) under both headings “Accounts received” and “Annual Return/Annual Update received” states, in red type, “Not received (130 days overdue)” As no figures have been submitted for the year ending 31 March 2010 is it intended to allow HCCA’s charity status to lapse? If so, how does this correlate with the fundraising wordage in Business Plan No 5?
Cllr Ash confirmed that it was not the intention for the charity status to lapse.

Mrs McNally : Part 3 of the Community Complex Business Plan lists how costs will be met. I would address some of these costs. One such source listed is the HCCA. This charity has operated since June 1993 yet fundraising stands at nil. In fact for the last 4 years the HCCA has had much less than £200 in its bank account. This fact is public knowledge. Grants are also listed – yet grant requests from the sale of Exeter Airport and the Lottery Fund were rejected. Honiton Town Council reserves are listed, and I and others worry that too great a proportion of the reserves will be channelled into this one project. A Honiton Town Council loan from the Public Works Loan Board is listed. This weekend I checked the current repayment figures for two types of loan which are listed. Borrowing £975,000 over 50 years would cost this town £2,275,022. Borrowing £600,000 over 30 years for a phased build would cost this town £1,171,365. Both are unacceptable sums. Furthermore this council will be committing itself to fundraising of £233,000. After many years, fundraising stands at nil. As this is a new Council with new Members, my question is – Are you all fully aware of the debt in which you are about to plunge this town for many years? If you are not, please do not vote to adopt this Business Plan. It is still not too late to investigate a scheme which is far less grandiose.
The Mayor assured Mrs McNally that the reserves referred to in the business plan only referred to those already ringfenced for this project. It was also confirmed that the HCCA had raised considerable funding over the years, including Lottery and private sums and this has provided for the feasibility study and publicity. No fundraising had been undertaken recently as the Town Council had been consolidating the project to move forward. It was considered that the figures to be paid back would be very small as time went on but the benefits to the town would be immense.

The Mayor declared the meeting back in session

11/102
Mayor’s Announcements and questions for the Mayor

The Mayor thanked everyone concerned in the recent Mayor Making. He advised that he had just attended his first formal engagement by presenting the Mayor’s Cadet shield to the Army Cadet.

There were no questions for the Mayor.

11/03
Special Responsibilities

Cllr Foster – Local Action Group

Cllr Foster reported that he had attended a recent meeting of the Local Action Group where it had been announced that a further £1,000 was available from the Honiton Town Watch for CCTv. Following discussions with the Clerk and the Police, it had been agreed to recommend placing this on the post office looking westwards along the High Street. At the meeting the closure of the Honiton Refuge had been discussed but the general consensus was that this was a business decision driven by funding cuts. The group had also discussed EDDC’s latest campaign to encourage people to clear up after dogs.
Cllr Foster – Towns Meeting

Cllr Foster reported that he had recently attended this meeting with the Clerk; Clerks and Chairs from all East Devon towns were involved and the discussion covered a number of topics.

Cllr Foster – Young Persons Liaison

Cllr Foster reported that he and Cllr Pavey were following up on progress on student advisors. The Clerk advised that she had received an invitation from the Community College to set up a meeting to discuss this.

Cllr Coombs – BBC Breathing Places

Cllr Coombs reported that the small internet websites in connection with the BBC Breathing Places now appeared to have ceased following the loss of the BBC sponsorship.

Cllr Tirard – The Glen

Cllr Tirard reported that the Glen was currently looking good but some areas of vegetation needed looking at. She and Cllr Coombs proposed a gradual planting up of the area. The Mayor reminded Cllr Tirard that the Glen was in the ownership of East Devon District Council and he suggested that a Glen Support Group meeting be set up and EDDC invited; this was agreed.

Cllr Corke – TIC

Cllr Corke reported that the TIC was progressing well and that the latest Guide had been well received. The TIC had sold £3K of Festival tickets and overall footfall had increased by 400 in the past 6 months compared to the previous year. He asked Members to note that all the TICs in Cornwall had now closed and it was noted that the Honiton TIC only continued with the financial support of the Town Council.

Cllr Pavey – Allotments

Cllr Pavey reported that she had spoken with the Chairman of the Allotment Association, who had expressed his concern that he had received no response to his letters to both DCC and EDDC. Cllr Twiss offered to follow this up. She also asked whether there was any response regarding the use of the village green and the Clerk confirmed that she had just received notification that the advice of the barrister should be available the following week.

Cllr Pavey – Library

Cllr Pavey advised that the job situation at the Library looked good and new staffing posts should be known in 2 weeks. She advised that there was a possible query over the future of What’s On in Honiton? and similar publications due to staffing changes. Members were reminded that the Council made a financial contribution towards the publication of What’s On.
Cllr Pavey – Young Persons Liaison

Cllr Pavey reported that she and Cllr Foster had met with the Young Worker at the Youth Centre and reconsidered the establishment of a Youth Council, depending on the success of the current Student Advisors scheme.
Cllr Pavey – Recycling 

Cllr Pavey advised that she would be meeting with the Clerk the following day and that she had put a letter in the local paper. Following advice from Cllr Twiss, she would liaise at EDDC with Cllr Giles.

Cllr Ash – Development Trust

Cllr Ash reported that she had attended a recent meeting of the Development Trust and that Trustees would be attending the next Policy & Finance committee meeting to update the Town Council on the Tower Cross sports project.

Cllr Groves – TRIP

Cllr Groves reported that she had attended her first meeting of TRIP and advised that the group was taking on a great deal of work. They had taken on prescription delivery for people just out of hospital and were looking into a new befriending service. They would be holding a horseracing night shortly as a fundraising event.

11/104
To note progress on the community complex

The Clerk had circulated the latest version of the business plan, having been amended to take account of comments made at the Planning Committee. It was noted that this had gone through an exhaustive process recently including a two hour discussion at the Planning Committee, email exchanges and dialogue between Councillors, the development of a fresh draft that addressed all points raised.

In response to a question, it was confirmed that full charging comparisons with similar facilities had been undertaken and that local residents and organisations would benefit from concessionary rates. Members were reminded that the business plan was an ongoing working document and that final decisions regarding charging levels etc would continue to be considered and addressed.
It was noted that a number of small villages had better facilities than Honiton and that the Council needed to invest in the town for future generations. 

IT WAS RESOLVED that the Business Plan Version 5 dated May 2011 be adopted in line with the recommendations of the Planning Committee and that the Clerk should submit it to the architects.

11/105
To discuss possible public liability issues with respect to DDA

Cllr Taylor had circulated a paper outlining his concerns regarding disability access to the current Town Council building. It was agreed that the Clerk would investigate issues of risk assessment and insurance and report back to the Council. It was further agreed that the Council would consider offsetting the cost of any necessary refurbishment to meet legal requirements against the cost of the loan for the community complex.
11/106
Correspondence
Correspondence received from 24 May to 6 June 2011

Government

1. Letter from Neil Parish MP re proposed closure of East Devon Refuge

Devon County Council

2. Correspondence confirming claimed public footpath at Church Street, Honiton, is being determined by the County Council Public Rights of Way Committee on 2 June

3. Confirmation that Devon and Somerset Broadband Bid has secured major investment of £30m from the Government

4. E mail notification from Traffic Engineer re upgrade of existing pedestrian crossings on High Street near New Street

East Devon District Council

5. Correspondence from Electoral Registration Officer requesting view of Town Council re location of polling stations, their suitability and the facilities for disabled voters

6. The Knowledge issues 3 and 4

7. Agenda and papers for meeting of Development Management Committee 14 June

General

8. Honiton Community College Newsletter May 2011

9. Thank you letter and report from Honiton Baptist Church re Town Council grant

10. Local Food News from Big Lottery Fund

11. Copy letter from a resident to Devon and Cornwall Housing Group re proposed closure of East Devon Refuge

12. Correspondence from Chief Executive of Devon Partnership NHS Trust confirming plans for engaging with the Town Council and wider public on proposals for The Bungalow

13. Authority Matters – June 2011 – Newsletter from Devon & Cornwall Police Authority

14. Annual Accounts for Honiton TIC

Late Correspondence received from 7 to 13 June 2011

Government

a. Correspondence from Neil Parish MP about Honiton Refuge

Devon County Council

b. Parish Paths Partnership Newsletter Spring/Summer 2011

c. Correspondence from Traffic Engineer in response to Clerk’s queries re New Street/High Street junction and changes to the existing pedestrian crossing

East Devon District Council

d. The Knowledge Issue 5

e. Agenda and Papers for Cabinet meeting (formerly Executive Board) 15 June 2011 

Other

f. LCR Magazine Summer 2011 including articles on (a) Making it work locally in Devon (b) Queen Elizabeth II Fields Challenge (part of Queens Diamond Jubilee celebrations) (c) the role of local councils in the provision of allotments

g. Notes of meeting of East Devon Clerks and Chairs held 9 June 2011 

h. Agenda for Green Space South West Forum 14 June 2011  

i. Copy correspondence to a resident from Devon County Council re East Devon Safe House

j. Report of the Northcote Lane Residents Association Meeting held 1 June 2011 

k. Honiton Community Cinema Newsletter Volume 1

In response to a question, the Clerk confirmed that she had raised the issue with Devon County Council of the proposed new crossings at New Street/High Street in relation to the County’s plans to refurbish the existing High Street crossing. It was agreed to put this on the agenda for Town Management.

Cllr Halse left the meeting

11/107
To address finance issues

IT WAS RESOLVED

a) To approve the accounts for the year ending 31 March 2011  

b) To approve the signing of the Statement of Assurance and Annual Governance Statement as required by the Audit Commission

Councillors noted the internal auditor’s report, the Clerk’s Statement on Internal Control for the year ending 31 March 2011 and the Clerk’s Review of Independent Audit Control for the year ending 31 March 2011.

11/108
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.35pm.

Signed Chair
                                                                                            11 July 2011



